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The SCTS Annual Meeting 2013 was greeted by choppy seas
in the English Channel during Conference Build-day, but as the
International and National faculty arrived, and strong delegate
numbers descended upon Brighton, the seas calmed and the
sun shone.

The SCTS meeting organising group made the decision, early in
the cycle of the 2013 meeting development, that creation of an
SCTS Meeting App would facilitate presentation of the diverse
content within the programme. Jonathan Hyde led this initiative
and presented the inaugural SCTS Meeting App in a style that
allowed easy access to the full extent of the programme. 

The App was complimented by production of a hard copy, pocket
sized, “Shortened Programme.”

This was the first year that the Abstract Book had not been
produced. General consensus was very positive, although some
missed the old style. There may have been an age divide to the
opinions amongst SCTS members, but on balance, now that
there is a gap on the bookcase of members after the 2012
Abstract Book, the initiative should now continue, and develop
to incorporate all the instant media availability. Plans are being
developed for 2014; members who have specific knowledge in
the area, and ideas about potential areas of advancement
should contact the organising team.

Abstracts

More than 300 abstracts were submitted for oral presentation,
and 30 movies were also forwarded for consideration. Themed
sessions were constructed by the Programme Committee, with
the content of these sessions complimented by Invited Key Note
lectures. Enormous appreciation is due to the Lead abstract
reviewers and the abstract review teams for their time in
contributing to programme design.

The International Faculty was very strong on the cardiac, thoracic
and congenital sides of the specialty. Participation included both
Key Note Addresses, and considerable interaction with active
discussion in both the SCTS University and the SCTS Main
Meeting.

Tirone David put in a phenomenal shift throughout the
conference days, with considerable contributions delivered by
Ottavio Alfieri, Miguel Congregado, Philippe Dartevelle, Jose da
Silva, Roberto Di Bartolomeo, Gebrine El Khoury, Diego Gonzalez
Rivas, Rune Haaverstad, Pieter Kappetein, Philippe Kolh, Gilbert
Massard, Pablo Moreno de la Santa Barajas, Jim O’Connor, Rene
Petersen, Hans Pilegaard, Dirk-Jan Slebos, Martin Strueber,
Hanneke Takkenberg, Alec Vahanian, Arschang Valipour, Jean
Louis Vanoverschelde, Ed Verrier, Jean-Marie Wihlm, and Mustafa
Yuksel. 

This diversely experienced faculty was augmented by a
multidisciplinary national faculty, resulting in a series of
contemporary cardiothoracic surgical educational opportunities.

University

Within the SCTS University and Main Meeting over 300 invited
abstracts were presented, alongside 170 submitted and
accepted abstracts. Two movie sessions were well attended,
with considerable discussion and interaction from the invited
international faculty.

There were over 650 attendees at this year’s conference, which
proved to be both exciting and informative. The Brighton
conference centre has a layout that is somewhat sprawling and
movement around the centre was facilitated by the very helpful
Brighton staff, who were amiable and available. The SCTS
meeting has benefited from the in-house organisational
assistance of local medical students over many years, and
recently has had the advantage of students who returned in
subsequent years. This year Vikram Swaminathan and Ashley
Newton led the team of medical student support impeccably,
and the SCTS organising team would like to express their
appreciation for four years industry.

An Image Gallery was launched this year, with the assistance of
two dedicated local photography students. Photographs have
been made available on the SCTS web site, and many more
images are available. Requests for release of images for
purchase can be made to Isabelle Ferner.  

Abstract submission software was changed to Webges in 2013.
The abstract submission appeared to work well, and was
probably an advance for the meeting, but registration proved to
be a less smooth transition in some specific areas of transaction.
We have learnt from this experience and we trust that next year’s
will reflect increased familiarity and confidence with the
software.

The SCTS Library was launched in January 2013, and now
includes videos from both Manchester 2012, and Brighton 2013.
These videos are predominately from the SCTS University, with
more than 400 videos now available for continued education,
covering the most contemporary review of cardiothoracic
surgical topics by a
hugely experienced
international and national
faculty within each sub-
specialty area. The format
of the SCTS University
web site has improved
with time and will develop
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further, but this resource is a major advance in SCTS education
for all SCTS members. Currently the highest hits for the most
popular 2012 video is 37,248, with the highest hits for the most
popular video in 2013 presently recorded at 1,376.

The SCTS web site has been adjusted to ease navigation to the
SCTS Meeting page and the SCTS University and Library pages.
This reformatting will increase exposure to this fantastic
educational resource, from which we can all benefit.

Prize winners from the 2013 were: 

John Parker Medal M Yates

Ronald Edwards Medal E Teh

Thoracic Surgery Prize R Jones

BASO Prize M Smith

Best Cardiac Surgical Movie N Nikolaidis

Best Thoracic Surgical Movie L Socci

Bob Bonser Aortic Surgery Prize R Attia

CT Forum Prize J Cook

CT Forum 2nd Place L Nolan

Presentation Prize D Bleetman

Patrick Magee Student Poster Prize G Walkden

Cardiac Poster Prize H. Barrett

Thoracic Poster Prize M. Schweigert

New Prizes were included in 2013; an Oscar was awarded to
Enoch Akowuah for the most watched video from the SCTS
University 2012, although his lead has subsequently been
overturned.  The inaugural Bob Bonser Aortic Prize was awarded
to Rizwan Attia, and it was wonderful that Meena Bonser was
able to attend the Bob Bonser Aortic Surgery session in the
meeting.  

The Annual Dinner was moved to the central night of the
conference, after the successful experience of the ACTA / SCTS
Annual dinner in 2012.  The theme was seaside-based,
respecting the local environs, and there was a record attendance
of over 260 diners. This may have distracted from conference
attendance on the Tuesday morning, and the organising group
will have to consider how to respond to this; however the
evening was a real success. 

Although a conservative side of the cardiothoracic surgical
psyche resulted in a slow engagement in the “Fun Fair” stalls,
alcohol appeared to break down these inhibitions, with late
night involvement in the fun of the fair. Testosterone was in
abundance in the strength-events, equally shown by the both
male and female members.

Cardiothoracic Forum attendance was high with considerable
involvement from SCTS members. This fundamentally important
collaboration underpins the SCTS and continued development is
crucial to the ongoing progression of the society. Enormous

credit should be given to both Tara Bartley and Chris Bannister
for its development and continued progress.

Mike Fisher continues to develop the Patient’s Forum, and this
year there was considerable collaboration with the main meeting
and Cardiothoracic Forum. This association with our society is
fundamental to both the SCTS and the SCTS meeting, and we
would encourage continued dialogue with Mike and his team in
growing this interaction across the country. Patients enthusiastic
in engaging with the initiative should be encouraged to contact
Mike Fisher who will be able to best channel their enthusiasm to
the benefit of the society.

Isabelle Ferner and Tilly Mitchell are the engine room of the
meeting, without whom members could not benefit from the
educational opportunities offered. Association with world
authorities in cardiothoracic surgery is humbling, but
enormously beneficial to practices across the country, and
further development can only benefit us all.

As we look forward to the SCTS Meeting in 2014, changes have
been made to the dates, as a consequence of a clash with the Six
Nations Rugby after match allocation in March 2013. Scotland is
playing France on the proposed weekend of the SCTS Meeting,
which was originally booked in 2009. The clash threatens the
smooth running of the meeting, and certainly hotel
accommodation will be at a premium on the Saturday night prior
to the proposed SCTS University day. The Organization Team has
taken the decision to move the dates to Monday 10th March
2014 – Wednesday 12th March 2014. The meeting will close at
lunchtime on the Wednesday allowing time to travel back to
base-hospitals on the Wednesday afternoon.

We hope that this minor change in dates will not be too great an
inconvenience to you, and we look forward to greeting you in
2014 with a wonderful series of educational opportunities,
augmented by fantastic Scottish hospitality.

Ian Wilson and Jonathan Hyde
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We had an excellent CT Forum this year at the Brighton
Conference Centre in March and once again we dedicated our
room to David Geldard, previous SCTS Patient Representative.
We had good representation from nurses, allied health
professionals and patients from across the country and for the
entire CT Forum, throughout Monday and Tuesday we listened
to a number of plenary speeches and over 20 presentations
from nurses, allied health professionals and doctors. 

The audience selected the following papers as the
‘Cardiothoracic Forum Best Paper’, the marks resulted in joint
winners: 

The Patient, The GP, The Primary Care Team: Their
Relationship, Adherence to Treatment and the Implications for
Research, Jo Cook, John Radcliffe Hospital, Oxford, UK

AND

Enhancing Safety in Cardiac Surgery: The Potential Impact of
Human Factors Training, David Bleetman, Solihull, UK

AND

Patient Understanding and Experience of their Sternotomy and
the Promotion of Wound Healing, Libby Nolan, S.Kivi, G.Hall,
F.Bhatti, Morriston Hospital, Swansea, UK

Jo Cook’s Paper also scored top marks for the ‘SCTS
Cardiothoracic Forum Best Poster’ therefore Jo wins the overall
prize with runner up prizes going to both David and Libby. I
would like to congratulate the winners and also all presenters at
the CT Forum.  

Patient Safety

The CT Forum focussed on ‘Patient Safety’ and James Roxburgh,
SCTS President and I began our opening session on Monday with
a national RCN perspective given by the RCN President, Andrea
Spyropoulos. Her words, as always, were an inspiration to all of
us and kept us all up to date with the views of the RCN with
regards to nursing issues currently. We thank her for opening the
CT Forum and joining us to listen to the other presentations and
for her presence at the annual dinner. We look forward to
meeting with her again in Edinburgh.

Andrea’s opening remarks were followed by the main plenary
speech given by Professor Brian Toft, OBE. Professor Toft is a
Professor of patient safety at Coventry University and visiting
Professor of patient safety at Brighton and Sussex Medical
School. He also holds many senior advisory positions within the
National Patient Safety Agency, and the World Health
Organisation. Professor Toft’s presentation was not only hugely

informative but also very entertaining. He kept the audience
intently listening whilst he explained concepts around patient
safety issues and how human factors affect the way we interact
with patients and vice versa. The presentation encouraged
audience participation and we thank Professor Toft for his
speech and his attendance at the meeting and annual dinner. 

Hands-on   

Monday afternoon saw a new departure for the CT Forum; we
held a practical hands-on session for all participants. Kevin
Austin and his team at Wetlab Ltd facilitated a fascinating
session where nurses and allied health professionals were able
to join in and try practical skills, many we have heard of and
explain to patients but have never actually seen, or even tried
ourselves. There was opportunity to practice cardiac and
thoracic techniques on hearts and ribcages, for example, chest
drain insertion and thoractomy, and we had a mitral valve station
and coronary anatomy. I would like to thank all the clinicians that
took the time to support us and come and teach and share with
all the participants their knowledge and practical skills. We also
had a number of company representatives present
demonstrating their products and allowing nurses and allied
health professionals to have a go and practice skills that they
normally never do. We
would like to thank
Edwards Lifesciences,
C a r d i o s o l u t i o n s ,
Cardiologic, Maquet,
Synthes and Rocket
Medical for all their help
and assistance. 
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The session was a great success and I hope to build on this for
our next meeting in Edinburgh. 

Throughout Tuesday we had three main sessions looking at
Thoracic Surgery, Cardiac Surgery and Advanced Clinical
Practice. During the Thoracic session we had participation from
Amy Bradley who came to tell us all about the work of the
National Lung Cancer Forum for Nurses (NLCFN) especially in
relation to the Thoracic Surgical Group (TSG). This was especially
relevant to the thoracic nurses in the session who work closely
with patients with lung cancer and need immense support. 

Aortic valve session

Within our Cardiac surgical session, Mr Andy Chukwuemeka, not
only chaired the session, but also gave us a hugely informative
talk on less invasive approaches to the aortic valve. His in-depth
knowledge provided a wealth of information, new and old, which
was fascinating for all participants to hear. As the forum
supports nurses and allied health professionals from all areas of
care, wards, outpatients, theatres, his knowledge was useful for
all to learn from and inform patients on their treatment options. 

In our final session we had a change of plenary speech, and
fortunately at the last minute Stephen Green from the National
Cardiothoracic Benchmarking Collaborative (NCBC) stepped in to
fill the slot. Stephen and I presented the specialist nurse data
the NCBC obtained from their participating Trusts across the

country, which opened a great deal of discussion and sharing of
practices. I would like to thank him greatly for participating at
the last minute; I think he had about 48hrs to pull together the
presentation.  

I would like to again thank all plenary speakers, chairs,
presenters and participants who without the CT Forum could not
exist. Not only do we all learn from others at the Forum but the
networking and shared working practice information that we all
get is invaluable. I urge you all to encourage your colleagues in
nursing and allied health professional specialities to attend next
year’s forum in Edinburgh. 

Advanced Course

This years’ SCTS Advanced Cardiothoracic Course will take place
again at Heartlands Hospital, Birmingham with the continued
format of one thoracic day followed by a cardiac day. This is an
excellent course and we recommend nurses and allied health
professionals to attend. Once course dates have been confirmed
we will inform all associate members. 

Joint RCS & SCTS Cardiothoracic Advanced
Examination

Work continues around this venture with the establishment of a
syllabus, examination and Q&A process being created. This is
still ongoing but moving forward well. Talks with the Royal
College of Surgeons with regards for badging have slowed the
process; however we are moving on to the goal of a national
advanced examination for all cardiothoracic nurses. 

Surgical Care Practitioner Update

Members of the SCTS attended the ACSA (Association of Cardiac
Surgical Assistants) Annual Business Meeting this year in
Brighton, to examine three main areas; registration, training &
development – including discussions surrounding the
continuation of the national exam which is seen as a clinical
workplace standard; and role standardisation. An extremely

lively discussion was held between Alistair Marshall, President
of ACSA, all other members of ACSA present and the participants
from the SCTS. The key theme was joint participation and close
working between the two organisations to help and support
members of ACSA who work within this speciality. As the Royal
College of Surgeons are currently re-examining the National SCP
Framework, and with the reduction in junior doctors hours from
the European Working Time Directive, participation from the
SCTS was seen as extremely important in supporting the role of
the Surgical Care Practitioner in Cardiothoracics. We hope that
our presence at the ACSA ABM signified our shared working
principles and I look forward to working closely with Alistair to
push these concepts forward.  

EACTS

EACTS this year is being held at the Austria Centre in Vienna and
the Postgraduate Nurses Day is planned for Sunday 6th October
with the main themes being patient safety, development of allied
professional roles and non surgical skills for surgical teams. 

The EACTS Quality Improvement Programme (QUIP) programme
still continues – looking in-depth at quality standards across
Europe with the concept to bring together common aspects and
setting a benchmark for establishing quality improvement.  This
involves a review of current nursing quality outcomes; the
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implementation of a quality pathway for patients, and a review
of outcome measures, examining established protocols and
practice guidelines.

For any nurses and allied health professionals that would be
prepared to share good practice with our colleagues around
Europe and get involved with the QUIP programme please
contact Tara Bartley, Lead Nurse for QUIP at
Tara.Bartley@uhb.nhs.uk

Update on Current Issues

The launch of NHS England at the beginning of this month
marked a key milestone in the journey to transform and improve
healthcare for all. Jane Cummings, the Chief Nursing Officer,
stated that NHS England’s overarching principle of placing
patients at the centre of every decision gives all of us a great
freedom to come up with innovative approaches to ensure staff
and services deliver the highest standards of care, both today
and tomorrow. Whether through delivering compassionate care
on the frontline or providing sound clinical leadership, nurses
and midwives have a fundamental role in embedding this
patient-centered approach across all parts of the new health and
social care system.

On NHS Change Day on 13 March 2013, Jane made a pledge
along with senior nurses from all of the national organisations.
Their pledge was to work with nurses, midwives and care staff
across England to implement and embed the vision for
Compassion in Practice and the 6C’s for everyone being cared for
every day. Within the new clinical commissioning groups,
experienced clinical nurses are able to input their knowledge
and experiences of caring for patients firsthand and can ensure
that compassion is key to all parts of strategic planning. Through
the implementation of the family and friends test across the
country patients are now able to feedback their experience of
their visit to a healthcare provider allowing change to occur and
improvements in practice to encourage a vision of
compassionate care. 

The RCN Congress was held this year in Liverpool in April. Andrea
Spyropoulos, President of the RCN, opened the meeting with a
speech highlighting the importance of taking ownership in
nursing and in the care we provide for every individual we care
for. Within Congress a number of highly important issues were
debated at length: unsafe staffing numbers was identified as an
issue by a survey of charge nurses; within the survey 71% of the
nurses asked said that they felt staffing levels were unsafe,
reasons for this were recruitment freezes, lack of staff retention
and posts that were permanently cut. Within the area of
cardiothoracics, we need to ensure that staffing levels and
subsequent high quality of care are maintained to the highest
degree.  Dr Peter Carter, RCN Chief Executive & General
Secretary, stressed the urgent need for minimum nurse numbers
enforced by law. Describing the Francis report as a “missed
opportunity”, he said the need for mandatory safe staffing levels
has never been greater. “What we need above all else is feet on
the ground, nurses at the bedside and in the community.”
Congress also examined the increasing burden of administrative

work on nurses, it was identified that nurses spend an estimated
2.5 million hours a week on non-essential paperwork and clerical
tasks - more than double the 2008 figure. By working together
within the cardiothoracic community we need to learn from
these figures and work together as a whole, sharing ideas and
best working practices so that we can spend our time caring for
patients and ensuring that we are not constantly ‘re-inventing
the wheel’ whilst we strive to improves the services we provide. 

SCTS CT Forum Contacts

At the annual meeting this year we launched a SCTS CT Forum
Facebook and Twitter page. The CT Forum is for all nurses and
allied health professionals to belong to and I encourage you all
to sign up to these pages and help us to communicate between
all health care professionals working in the field of
cardiothoracics, whether it be in outpatient departments, wards,
intensive care, theatres or the community. We would like as
many nurses and allied health professionals to join, to show that
cardiothoracic health professionals have a voice and want to
work together to improve the care provided for all patients. 

The links for the pages are as follows, please pass these details
on to as many nurses and allied health professionals that you all
know and encourage everyone to participate. 

Follow us at Twitter - @SCTS_CTForum 

Join the Facebook Group - SCTS CT Forum 

If any of your colleagues would like to become an associate
member of the Society or would like to add their names to the
SCTS Allied Health Professionals database so they can receive
the emails that are sent out then please forward their name,
address and title to me at Christina.Bannister@uhs.nhs.uk or
chrissiebannister71@gmail.com or direct to Tilly Mitchell at
tilly@scts.org

Chris Bannister

Nursing Representative 

mailto:Christina.Bannister@uhs.nhs.uk?subject=Contact from SCTS Bulletin
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I have just completed the most productive, enjoyable and
rewarding 6 months of my cardiac surgical training to date.
From January 1st 2012 I took up the position of the Ethicon
Mitral Valve Scholar. This enabled me to become a
supernumery fellow and tailor my learning needs to my
subspecialty interest. My objectives were to expand my
exposure as primary operator for mitral valve repair and also
to learn minimal access cardiac surgical techniques. As mitral
valve disease usually goes hand in hand with tricuspid
disease and treatment of atrial fibrillation I wanted to also
expand my operative expertise in these areas.

The Ethicon Scholarships were awarded by competitive
interview in mid 2011. The plan was for these scholarships to
provide a ‘finishing school’ of operative experience to senior
trainees prior to taking on a consultant post. 

The philosophy

Six months is not a long time. I wanted to maximize my primary
operator exposure, while still working with leaders in this
specialty. I took a three-pronged approach to tailor my
experience to my learning objectives. I decided to be mentored
by Mr Hunter in Middlesbrough, who has a large mitral repair
practice and is the UK lead in minimal access repair, move on to
Hugo Vanerman who was the pioneer of minimal access repair in
the nineties, and then spend time with Professor Jean Francois
Obadia, the lead minimal access mitral surgeon in France.

UK

I had previously spent time training with Mr Hunter in
Middlesbrough, therefore I hit the ground running immediately.
Now that I was supernumery I planned my week around the
operating theatre sessions and was the primary operator for
every mitral case. These sternotomy cases were usually complex
cases, which could not be tackled by a minimal access route –
including triple valve, ablation and revascularization. The stand-
alone mitral cases were all via a minimal access route and we set
off on the steep learning curve of breaking this procedure down
into its separate components and becoming proficient in each
part to start with.

I spent time in simulation laboratories in Switzerland, had
opportunity to get to know the new devices such as the
endoballoon occluders and long shafted instruments as well as

getting used to
operating via the scope.
Mr Hunter and I shared
the procedures initially
and took a stepwise
approach to gradually
build up competencies
in each component of
the procedure. By the
end of my time with Mr
Hunter he was
mentoring me through
complete minimal
access cases. 

I had already had didactic TOE training, but during this
attachment I had time to strengthen those skills – all vitally
important when using endovascular techniques. This was done
in theatre and also by using TOE simulation devices.

Now that I managed my own weekly timetable, my week was
busier than it had ever been. I did not have to be influenced by
service commitments. I made sure I was involved in every pre –
op  mitral consult, was in every mitral theatre, took care of the
patients postoperatively, but also took opportunity of all the
other educational opportunities in the unit. I had a dedicated
transthoracic echo session of my own each week where I was
performing TTE, attended the lunchtime echo meetings and
MDTs (this has really been useful in correlating the 2D images
into 3D correlates to plan my surgical strategy). I also took the
chance to attend symposia such as Professor El Khoury’s mitral
symposium in Brussels and the comprehensive AF symposium
hosted in Barcelona by Brugada and colleagues including James
Cox.

Europe

I spent two blocks of time in Europe. The first was with the
legendary Hugo Vanerman in Aalst. He has been performing
minimal access mitral valve surgery since 1995! Since then he
has gone from strength to strength, working closely with
industry to develop technology to improve this procedure.
Although I did not operate here I learned a tremendous amount
from him in terms of technical tips and tricks, which
complemented techniques I had already done in the UK and in
addition he has an incredibly knowledgeable team around him. I
learned a tremendous amount about the pitfalls of the
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procedure and how to avoid them from his chief perfusionist
Geert, and also the latest echo techniques from his chief
anesthesiologist.

Lyon was my final attachment. Hopital Louis Pradel is a large
workhorse of a hospital with its cardiovascular services
including transplant, complex aortic and mitral surgery and
paediatrics. Professor Jean Francois Obadia is the lead mitral
surgeon there and I effectively worked alongside him in his
team. Lyon is the gastronomic capital of France and it was very
easy to see why – even the hospital food was superb – so much
so that every day stopped for 90 minutes at lunchtime so we
could all sample the delights of the restaurant! 

Every evening when I examined the list for the subsequent day it
was like a Michelin star menu of mitral valve surgery. The volume
of work was relentless – ischaemic mitral, Barlows, anterior
leaflet pathology, posterior leaflet disease, rheumatic disease,
endocarditis, stand alone thoracoscopic ablation. All
approaches were taught to me  - sternotomy trans-septal and via
Sondergard’s groove as well as minimal access. Professor
Obadia’s approach was slightly different to my previous
experience – he did not use the endoballoon but used the
Chitwood clamp instead. In addition I learned some novel
techniques which I was not familiar with previously such as
entirely percutaneous bypass and use of endovascular closure
devices. 

My French did get me through and I realized it had improved
when I ended up one day giving commentary to the TV crew in
French while they filmed his 1000th case – I even got a 10 second
slot on French national TV explaining the concept and benefits of
minimal access surgery!

Reflection

There are elements I will take from all the great teachers I have
had, but one outstanding feature is the importance of teamwork
and individual responsibility for quality. This is complex surgery
with multiple facets. The initial learning curve is always a tricky
time for every surgeon, as evidenced by the seminal paper by
Mohr et al in 19981. All of these facets need to be streamlined to
get quality results. The great thing about having spent so much
time with these three mentors is that I have been there through
the easy cases and also the difficult ones and I realized I learned
the most in the tricky cases. We all know new procedures are all
associated with risk, however to minimize this I have gone out to
get didactic training from the best in the business, to share
experiences of cases, to learn the tricks and tips. I have realized
that in surgery, even the experienced put all the checks in place
every single time –  selecting appropriate cases, how to avoid
dissection, getting great exposure, important aspects when
starting a new practice, avoiding problems when using the
endoclamp – I hope to share some of these in the forthcoming
UK MIS user group meeting.

The last 6 months of my training has been the most productive I
have ever had. The Ethicon Scholarship was a complete ‘game
changer’ for me. If I reflect on what I wanted to achieve – be

primary operator for complex multivalve cases via sternotomy,
increase my experience in AF surgery, learn all components of
minimal access mitral valve surgery and start doing complete
cases with a mentor, and importantly to learn this from three
Grandmasters of mitral valve surgery – this scholarship ticked all
the boxes. I am very much looking forward to taking these skills
into my new post as a consultant in Leeds.

I am very grateful to Ethicon for this generous Scholarship and to
the Society for administering it.

Ishtiaq Ahmed

PhD FRCS C-Th

ishtiaqmahmed@yahoo.co.uk

1. Mohr F et al. JTCVS 1998; 115: 567-74.
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Enoch Akowuah
& Andrew Goodwin

Middlesbrough Minimally
Invasive Aortic Valve
Replacement Course

Aortic valve replacement has seen many changes
during the past 5 years with the advent of TAVI,
sutureless valves and renewed interest in
minimally invasive techniques.  

Minimally invasive AVR, via an incision limited to the
manubrium (sternotomy to the 2nd intercostal
space), was introduced to Middlesbrough in late
2011 with over 100 procedures performed to date.
With the growing interest in the technique we have
developed a course that is intended for consultants
who plan to adopt manubrium-limited minimally
invasive aortic valve replacement.It runs over one
and half days at James Cook University Hospital in
Middlesbrough.

The aim of the course is to provide surgeons with
the rationale behind the technique, the technical
steps required, familiarity with the equipment
needed, and the skills which have to be developed to allow
successful adoption. These aims are achieved by participants
spending time in the operating theatre observing a number of
procedures by two different surgeons first hand. There is the
opportunity to scrub for a procedure to be even ‘closer to the
action’. We also provide formal teaching on the ‘tips and tricks’
gleaned during the learning curve and a review of the results of
the first 100 procedures. The course dinner provides an
opportunity for further informal discussion.

One of the main features of the course is the availability of two
consultants for the entire duration, one operating, and the other
in theatre so that participants can feel free to ask questions
throughout surgery. As part of the faculty, we have an
experienced anaesthetist who has been involved in the program
since its inception, and can answer questions relating to
perioperative and post-operative anaesthetic care. Wherever
possible, we encourage surgeons to attend with other members
of their surgical team, particularly anaesthetic and perfusion
staff, to facilitate easier adoption of the operation. 

Five courses were held last year with ten consultant surgeons
taking part. Feedback has been excellent and most participants
have taken up manubrium limited minimally invasive aortic valve
surgery since attending the course. The course has been
accredited 12 CPD points by the SCTS. 

We are grateful to our industry partners at Medtronic who have
provided support for the course. If you are interested in
attending please contact your local Medtronic representative.

Enoch Akowuah

Andrew Goodwin

One of the main features of the
course is the availability of two

consultants for the entire
duration, one operating, and the

other in theatre so that
participants can feel free to ask
questions throughout surgery.
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Norman Briffa
Cardiac Surgeon,
Northern General

Hospital, Sheffield 

Why cardiothoracic
surgeons must join the
social media revolution
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Health care systems around the world are under stress and are
being reformed.  New models of care are required for a rapidly
aging population. Care that is currently hospital based must be
transferred to the community. Cardiothoracic surgery provides
treatments that may be very effective but remain very invasive
and expensive. 

The specialty lags behind general surgery, which has changed
dramatically during the past 10 to 15 years. Many cardiac
treatments, previously undertaken through open surgery, are
now available with a catheter, carried out by cardiologists.
Although percutaneous coronary intervention numbers remain
stable, numbers of coronary artery bypass grafting operations,
for many years staple fare for cardiac surgeons, are falling in
both the United States and the United Kingdom. A revolution to
reinvigorate and transform the specialty is required from within
before it is seen to be punching increasingly above its weight.

The communications giant BT used to have a slogan, “We’re
Better Connected.” These 3 words crystallize the transformative
potential of social media to reinvigorate our specialty.

Since the early days of the Internet, e-mail has been the
mainstay of electronic communication. Protocol industry
changes, referred to as “web 2.0,” have now made the ability to
communicate and share any digital material instantaneously,
possible. This is achieved through instant messaging and social
media such as Twitter and Facebook. Browsers on desktop
computers, smart phones, and touch-screen tablet devices have
inbuilt sharing capabilities. It is now possible to share any digital
content easily from any computer or smartphone with like-
minded members of a connected community.

Twitter is a microblogging site that has been embraced by both
celebrities and more significantly the arts and political classes.
Such social media have radically changed the way business is
done in the arts and politics worlds in the West. Medicine and
particularly surgery has been late in adopting this technology. In
recent months, medical educationalists and those who are
involved in forming health policy have had a presence on Twitter.
A junior doctor and a medical student have recently
demonstrated the amazing potential of social media by starting
the world’s first Twitter-based journal club. Every Sunday
evening, hundreds of medical professionals from all over the
world discuss a nominated paper.

Associations and journals are also now sharing content on
Twitter.

These are the tools that cardiothoracic surgeons around the
world must use to bring about the required transformation.
Sharing information from both within and importantly without
the cardiothoracic bubble will be key. The instantaneous sharing

of proceedings from meetings (not
necessarily cardiothoracic) with
surgeons from all over the world is now
possible. The instant dissemination of
the annual meeting of the Society of
Cardiothoracic Surgery of GB and
Ireland is possible with appropriate
tags through Twitter. 

It is up to all cardiothoracic surgeons and clinical staff the world
over, both as individuals and as societies and associations, to
make the effort to start this global movement. All should be
encouraged to start blogs at free to use sites such as Blogger,
WordPress, Posterous and Tumblr. The content should be shared
through Twitter Google+ & Facebook. Like-minded folk will find
each other, and soon an online community with the will to
transform this specialty will be created.

Norman Briffa 

Tweets as @chestcracker and blogs at
www.chestcracker.blogspot.co.uk
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The use of thoracic endovascular aortic repair (TEVAR) continues to increase both in
the UK and USA. The use of TEVAR has trebled since approval by FDA in 2005
despite the fact that the incidence or diagnosis of aortic pathology has remained
constant. In UK, TEVAR is in the exclusive domain of vascular surgeons.  

With increasing number of patients undergoing TEVAR and now longer follow-up
available, it is becoming apparent that in some cases, it does not prevent the growth
of the aneurysm and is associated with up to 20% incidence of endoleaks.  Treatment
of a growing aneurysm or an enlarging arch haematoma with a failed stent in situ and
endoleak are serious challenges for cardiovascular surgeons.  In this latter cohort, if
open repair was not considered at the outset, it is certainly more difficult at this stage.
On the other hand, the risks and impact of repeat TEVAR (e.g. stent-in-stent) and
associated extra-anatomic bypasses on quality of life particularly in younger patients
are significant.

As cardiac surgeons we must ensure the appropriate use of this technology by both
offering safe open repair of thoracic aortic pathology whilst facilitating TEVAR in those
who benefit most.  

Patients with complex thoracic aortic disease should be managed at a specialist centre
offering multidisciplinary team working with input from cardiac and vascular surgeons
and radiologists. Patients should be discussed at an aortic MDT meeting to ensure that
all possible treatment options are considered and each patient receives optimal
therapy based on current best evidence. 

They should be included in lifelong follow-up at specialist centres, whether part of a
clinical trial or a national registry.

The increasing complexity of these patients and the use of TEVAR will inevitably impact
on training in aortic surgery. Trainees with an interest in aortic surgery should expect
to spend time either as part of their rotation or as a fellowship in centres offering both
open and endovascular intervention. The speciality as a whole must make provisions
for such training both here and abroad in order that new consultants have the
experience necessary to manage complex aortic conditions.

As a Society we must ensure that we set standards for management of complex aortic
conditions and maintain appropriate skills to offer open surgery to those who require
it, establish collaboration with vascular colleagues, whilst expanding our experience in
the use of endovascular technology.
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Introduction: Impact on operative training in adult
cardiac surgery

Surgical specialties have traditionally relied on the Halstedian
apprenticeship-based system to transfer knowledge and
technical skills, which in the past resulted in working hours
exceeding 100/week. In 1993, the European Working Time
Directive (EWTD) was introduced as a part of Health and Safety
legislation in many European Countries1, and in May 2000 it was
modified to include trainee doctors within its remit2. The EWTD
was implemented in full (average work <48hours/week) in the
healthcare system in August 2009, and included in the definition
of “working hours” any time spent by the trainee in hospital2.
This led to a significant reduction in the number of hours
available for training as well as the quality of patient care 3-8.
Since health care needs to be delivered around the clock,
hospitals were forced to employ more trainees to staff EWTD-
compliant rotas, with further dilution of operative opportunities.
Evidence gathered in the United Kingdom (UK) shortly after the
implementation of the EWTD suggested that high-volume
cardiac units were better suited to meet trainees’ requirements
and expectations9. In fact, an earlier study from our Institution
reported an increase in the proportion of training cases following
the initial implementation of the EWTD10.

We conducted a study to examine the impact of the final
reduction of trainees’ working hours imposed by the full
implementation of the EWTD on training in a single high-volume
adult cardiac surgical practice.

Survey Results

Between January 2006 and August 2010, 6688 consecutive adult
cardiac surgical procedures were considered for analysis.  The
outcome of interest was the binary marker of whether or not
each case was a “training case”, defined as a procedure
performed by the trainee as the first surgeon. In 2009, 2
additional trainees were recruited to comply with reduction in
working hours to 48/week imposed by the final phase of the
EWTD, increasing trainee numbers from 7 to 9. Therefore, the
study period was divided into 2 parts: pre-EWTD (Phase-1,
January 2006 to December 2008: 4504 procedures) and post-
EWTD (Phase-2, January 2009 to August 2010, 2184 procedures).
This was the independent variable of primary interest in the
study. Risk stratification of cases was undertaken using logistic
EuroSCORE-I11. Data were prospectively collected in our hospital

database and retrospectively analysed
using Stata-11 (StataCorp, College
Station, TX, USA). Continuous variables
were expressed as means with standard
deviation (SD) or as medians with
interquartile range (IQR) and compared
using Student’s t-test or Mann—Whitney
test, respectively, depending on the
distribution of the data. Categorical
variables were expressed as the number and percentage of the
group and groups were compared using the c2 test. In order to
assess the association between training and each of the
independent variables, these were entered separately into a
logistic regression model. Factors with p<0.1 were entered into a
multivariable logistic regression as fixed effects, and results are
presented as odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals.  

Patients operated during the two periods were well matched in
respect to all parameters, except the mean logistic Euroscore-I,
which was significantly higher during Phase-2. During Phase-2,
there was a significant increase (p<0.0001) in the proportion of
elective operations performed outside routine working hours
[Monday to Friday >5pm, weekend all day]. The proportion of
aortic valve replacements and coronary artery bypass grafts
(AVR+CABG), double valve replacements (aortic and mitral),
mitral valve repairs/replacements, and aortic surgery had
increased, while the proportion of isolated CABG had declined
during phase-2 (table 2). This is reflected in the higher mean
logistic Euroscore of the group of patients operated on during
phase-2 (p<0.0001). Despite this, the proportion of training
cases rose from 34.6% (1558/4504) during Phase-1 to 43.6%
(953/2184) during Phase-2 (p<0.0001). A trainee had a 27%
greater chance of performing a procedure after the full
implementation of the EWTD. This is in sharp contrast to findings
from other studies across a number of specialties including
general surgery6, orthopaedics5 and paediatric anaesthesiology3,
all of which reported a marked reduction in the quantity and
quality of training in technical and procedural skills. The
paradoxical finding of our study can be at least partially
explained by a strengthened resolve from the trainers to meet
the requirements of the trainees and to adapt to the constraints
imposed by the EWTD.

In the multivariate logistic regression model, significant positive
predictors of training included consultant in charge, senior

trainee, and procedures
performed during phase-2,
and significant negative
predictors of training
included surgery-type,
logistic EuroSCORE-I, and
out-of-hours’ cases. EWTD
emerged as an independent
predictor of training, with
implementation of EWTD
having a favourable impact
[OR 1.27 (1.1-1.47), p=0.001]. 
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With regards to the proportion of cases performed by trainees at
different stages of their progression, during Phase-1 senior
trainees (years 5 and 6) performed 803 (17.8%) cases and other
trainees (years 1-4) performed 755 (16.8%) cases; however,
during phase-2, senior trainees performed 763 (34.9%) cases
and other trainees performed 190 (8.7%) cases. Thus, with
implementation of EWTD, senior trainees performed significantly
greater proportion of cases (p<0.0001). A senior trainee had a
7.6 (6.54-8.83) times greater chance of performing a procedure
than other trainees (p<0.0001). The drastic reduction in working
hours imposed by the EWTD has hastened a certain paradigm-
shift from the traditional apprenticeship-based methods towards
a more structured approach to training, focused on the
acquisition of key competences in the initial 4 years of training,
for example, in coronary artery surgery, the acquisition of
competence in sternotomy, conduit harvesting,
cardiopulmonary-bypass establishment, proximal anastomosis
and finally distal anastomosis, prior to performing an entire
case. This could partially explain the apparent shift in
performance of full cases by trainees towards the final 2 years of
a 6-year training programme, thereby not exposing either the
patient or the trainee to increased risk. There is a growing body
of evidence suggesting that this more recently introduced type
of modular approach to teaching and training is effective in
transferring the knowledge and skills set necessary for
independent practice12-14.

Training procedures were more likely to be isolated CABG and
were less likely to be combined, redo- or complex cardiac
procedures. Out-of-hours cases were less likely to be performed
by trainees [OR 0.53(0.37-0.76) p=0.001], reflecting the impact
of service and cost-related pressures. Cases with higher Logistic
EuroSCORE-I reflecting several co-morbidities were less likely to
be performed by trainees [OR 0.96 (0.95-0.97), p<0.0001],
possibly reflecting the attention to patient safety. We feel that
these observations strengthen the case for taking many
teachable components of operative training out of the
pressured, at times stressful environment of the operating
theatre and into simulation centres. In fact, there is growing
evidence that such innovative educational methods increase
trainees’ and trainers’ satisfaction as well as trainees’
performance15,16.

C0nclusion

In conclusion, in our high-volume adult cardiac surgical practice,
adequate training standards have been maintained, and even
improved upon, despite the drastic reduction in working hours
imposed by the EWTD and worsening risk profile of the patient
population. Despite the challenges posed by the EWTD, such a
commendable result is achievable only due to positive and
renewed adaptive efforts from the trainers.

References
1. Council Directive 93y104yEC of 23 November 1993, amended by

Directive 2000y34yEC of 22 June 2000 (http:yyeur-
lex.europa.eu). http:yyeur-lex.europa.eu . 1993.   2012. 

2. Anonymous. Directive 2000/34/EC of the European Parliament
and Council. Available from
http://www.idwl.info/legislation.html. Off J Eur Commun L195,
41-45. 2000.  2012. 

3. Fernandez E, Williams DG. Training and the European Working
Time Directive: a 7 year review of paediatric anaesthetic trainee
caseload data. Br J Anaesth 2009;103:566-569.

4. Garvin JT, McLaughlin R, Kerin MJ. A pilot project of European
Working Time Directive compliant rosters in a university teaching
hospital. Surgeon 2008;6:88-93.

5. kang SN, Sanghrajka A, Amin A, Lee J,  Briggs T. Modernising
medical careers: orthopaedic trainees’ perspectives. Ann R Coll
Surg Engl (Suppl) 2005;87:310-312.

6. Parsons BA, Blencowe NS, Hollowood AD, Grant JR. Surgical
training: the impact of changes in curriculum and experience. J
Surg Educ 2011;68:44-51.

7. Sadaba JR, Loubani M, Salzberg SP, Myers PO, Siepe M, Sardari
NP, O’Regan DJ. Real life cardio-thoracic surgery training in
Europe: facing the facts. Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg
2010;11:243-246.

8. Tait MJ, Fellows GA, Pushpananthan S, Sergides Y, Papadopoulos
MC, Bell BA. Current neurosurgical trainees’ perception of the
European Working Time Directive and shift work. Br J Neurosurg
2008;22:28-31.

9. West D, Codispoti M, Graham T. The European Working Time
Directive and training in cardiothoracic surgery in the United
Kingdom. Surgeon 2007;5:81-85.

10.Lim E, Tsui S. Impact of the European Working Time Directive on
exposure to operative cardiac surgical training. Eur J
Cardiothorac Surg 2006;30:574-577.

11. Michel P, Roques F, Nashef SA. Logistic or additive EuroSCORE
for high-risk patients? Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2003;23:684-687.

12.Al Ruzzeh S, Karthik S, O’Regan D. Objective surgical skill
assessment: the diagonal operating matrix. Interact Cardiovasc
Thorac Surg 2007;6:188-191.

13.Papaspyros SC, Javangula KC, O’Regan DJ. Surgical training in
the 48-h week: a novel simulation and educational tool. From
amateur golfer to professional pilot. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg
2009;36:511-515.

14.Sanfey H, Dunnington G. Verification of proficiency: a
prerequisite for clinical experience. Surg Clin North Am
2010;90:559-567.

15.McGaghie WC, Issenberg SB, Petrusa ER, Scalese RJ. A critical
review of simulation-based medical education research: 2003-
2009. Med Educ 2010;44 :50-63.

16.Sadaba JR, O’Regan DJ, Kappetein AP. Adapt or die The
imperative for a culture of innovation in cardio-thoracic surgical
training. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2007;31:959.

Balakrishnan Mahesh, Massimiliano Codispoti (Papworth
Hospital) & Linda Sharples (MRC Biostatistics Unit, Cambridge) 

Address for correspondence:
Mr Max Codispoti
Consultant Cardiac Surgeon, Papworth Hospital,
Cambridgeshire CB23 3RE, 
United Kingdom.
Email: Max.codispoti@papworth.nhs.uk
Tel: 01480364424

21 July 2013

European Working Time Directive 
Impact of full implementation

mailto:Max.codispoti@papworth.nhs.uk?subject=Contact from SCTS Bulletin


M. Jenkins, P Vaughan, 
M. Kornaszewska

Department of Cardiothoracic
Surgery, University Hospital of

Wales, Cardiff

McKenna’s VATS
Masterclass 
comes to Cardiff

theBulletin

Video-Assisted Thoracic Surgery (VATS) has come a long way
since Hans Christian Jacobaeus used a rigid cystoscope, with
a candle as a light source over one hundred years ago to lyse
intra-pleural adhesions.

In the latter half of the 20th Century, with the development of
video endoscopy, endoscopic instruments and stapling devices,
Thoracic surgeons applied the VATS approach to a wider range of
procedures, as it had the advantage of reducing post-operative
morbidity, in particular pain, but also reducing in-hospital stay
and potentially accelerating recovery1-3.

VATS lobectomy was first reported in 19924. It can be a
technically demanding procedure with a challenging learning
curve.  As a result the implementation of this technique has been
slower than expected, with only 14% of lobectomies being
performed by VATS in the UK in 2010.5.

At the time of the first VATS lobectomies, all techniques were
self-taught by experienced surgeons who had performed many
open lobectomies.  As the next generation of surgeons evolved,
they learned techniques under supervision and therefore the
development of training programmes and courses in VATS
techniques came to fruition. 

In June 2012, we were privileged to benefit from Dr McKenna’s
extensive experience when he led the Cardiff VATS Lobectomy
Masterclass.  This was held at WIMAT (The Welsh Institute for
Minimal Access Therapy), in conjunction with Cardiff University
School of Biosciences and University Hospital of Wales.

Amongst the pioneers of VATS lobectomy, Dr Robert McKenna Jr.
is considered to be the Godfather of this procedure.  Dr McKenna
is the Clinical Chief of General Thoracic Surgery at Cedars Sinai
Medical Center and Clinical Professor of Thoracic Surgery at
University of California, Los Angeles.  He promotes a minimally
invasive technique and shares his wealth of expertise through
training, meetings and courses.  He has written more than 200
peer-reviewed journal articles, abstracts and book chapters on
his specialty and is considered to be a world-leading authority
on the subject.  Dr McKenna has successfully performed more
than 3000 VATS lobectomies, pneumonectomies, sleeve
resections and segmentectomies.

Dr McKenna uses a systematic approach to VATS lobectomy,
making it safe, feasible and resulting in a better patient
experience with improved quality of life, compared to an open
technique.  Recent prospective database analysis has also
shown the benefits of VATS lobectomies to include shorter
length of stay, equivalent oncological outcomes, fewer adverse
events and a reduced cost to the hospital6,7.

The 2-day Cardiff course included lectures on VATS lobectomy
techniques (including VATS port placement, different lobes and
lymph node dissection) and a whole day of cadaveric workshop,
set up with full VATS equipment to allow delegates to practise
the methods described by Dr McKenna.  The second day was a
series of three live cases, performed by Dr McKenna assisted by
the course conveners and faculty members.

The course itself allowed a hands-on approach to learning the
anterior technique used by Dr McKenna for VATS lobectomy.
Delegates had lectures with video footage of previous cases
performed by Dr McKenna, and then took this knowledge away
to the ‘simulated’ cadaveric VATS theatre and were able to
perform VATS lobectomies under his expert supervision.  The
following day with live cases, Dr McKenna demonstrated his
extensive expertise in VATS lobectomy, where he negotiated
technically difficult cases.   It was a very useful exercise in how
to overcome challenging anatomy and how to cope with intra-
operative difficulties without the need to convert to an open
technique.

Overall, delegates were highly impressed with the course and
took away techniques to practise and hone to improve their own
VATS practice.  The course will be repeated in this year, with the
promise of further succeeding in expanding VATS lobectomy
practice in the UK.
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The NETT trial1 was a defining point in resectional Lung Volume
Reduction Surgery (LVRS), identifying who would benefit most
from the procedure.  At the time, this was the biggest
innovation for decades in the treatment of emphysema, and
allowed surgeons to effectively deal with a selected group of
previously untreatable patients with the severest form of the
disease.

Since the NETT publication ten years ago however, there has
been a revolution quietly gathering momentum - a less invasive
alternative with reduced morbidity and mortality2.

One-way valves placed bronchoscopically into lobar or
segmental bronchi.  Initial results were disappointing when
compared to LVRS, in similar patient groups, and endobronchial
valves (EBV’s) were subsequently implanted almost exclusively
for air leaks.  More recently however, as result of a sub-group
analysis from the VENT and EUROVENT trials3,4, the development
of CHARTIS to quantify collateral ventilation and emerging data5

suggests patient selection has been refined considerably.  

As a result more and more surgeons (as well as chest physicians)
are realising the potential of these devices to give a lobar volume
reduction effect.

On 13th November 2012, we were privileged to benefit from the
UK’s first “Modern Management of Emphysema” symposium.
This was held at WIMAT (The Welsh Institute for Minimal Access
Therapy), and featured a live link to the operating theatres at
University Hospital of Wales.  Delegates from all over the UK and
Europe attended, and were rewarded with a faculty of surgeons
and chest physicians from Cardiff, Leeds, Cambridge and Halle
(Germany).  This informative and educational day consisted of
seminars during the morning with ample opportunities to
discuss all aspects of endobronchial valves from patient
selection, multi-disciplinary team (MDT) discussions, post-
procedural follow-up, to a patients’ experience of the procedure
and how it changed his life.

There then followed a live link to the operating theatre, where
delegates were privileged to watch and interact with the
surgeons during the implantation of EBV’s in two patients.  

Overall, delegates were highly impressed with the course with
everyone rating it as “excellent” or “very good”.  They
particularly liked the “service requirements for EBV” and the
“technical considerations” seminar and took away many tips
and techniques.  The course will be repeated in the near future,
with the promise of further succeeding in expanding EBV
implantation in the UK.
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Dear Members

I would like to take this opportunity to thank the Fellows of the Royal College of
Surgeons of Edinburgh in our Society who cast their vote in my favour.  I have been
elected to the Council (November 2012-2017) for a tenure of 5 years.  

The College wishes to engage with its members and fellows and seeks to be an
advocate for the surgical profession.  At the present time it is important for us to be
involved and actively voice our opinions.  

The College through its Surgical Specialist Groups requests information about each
speciality.  These groups act as an interface between the Regional Specialist Advisors
and the Council of the College.  

The relevance of the College:

• Professional standards

• Trusts/Employers

• Professional assistance – CDP, revalidation 

• Communications and media activity

Please contact me if you have any queries, ideas or wish to engage with the College
either to the Specialist Surgical Group or individually.  

Mr Pala B Rajesh FRCS Ed (C-Th) FRCS(Eng)FETCS
Consultant Thoracic Surgeon 
Chairman, Specialist Surgical Group (Cardiothoracic Surgery)
Member, Council, Royal College of Surgeons of Edinburgh 
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The Thoracic Surgical Register for the year of activity 2010-
2011 was published in April of this year. 

Once again there has been an increase in all areas of activity,
although the dramatic rise in the number of primary lung cancer
resections which was seen between the years 2004 – 2010 has
plateaued, with a total of 5423 resections being carried out for
the year to March 2011. This is a 3% increase as compared with
the previous year (5265 resections). Twelve per cent (12%) of
lobectomies for primary cancer were carried out using VATS as
opposed to open surgery, a slight fall from the figure of 13.8% for
the previous year. This value varies significantly throughout the
country from zero in units where no VATS lobectomies were
recorded for primary cancer (13 out of 38 Units) to 59.3% in
Oxford where the highest proportion of lobectomies were carried
out using VATS techniques. It will be interesting to see how this
activity develops over the next few years. Hopefully I will have
the data for the full Register for the year 2011-12 in the near
future; at the time of writing I am still awaiting returns from nine
units.

The SCTS Thoracic Surgery Database has become available for
all members since 1st April this year. It has been sponsored for
the Society by the GMC with the intention of improving thoracic
surgical data collection and helping thoracic surgeons provide
information on their outcomes for the purposes of revalidation.
Many thoracic surgeons work in hospitals where there are still no
in-house methods for prospective data collection and the SCTS
Database provides a system where this is now possible.

The Database takes the form of an on-line web-based product. It
has been developed with Dendrite Clinical Systems Ltd and uses
the same dataset agreed several years ago by the Society.
Patient data is anonymised at entry and stored by Dendrite in a
secure facility. Regular reports will made available for both
individual surgeons and for the Units they work in. The data will
be owned by the SCTS on behalf of its members but will be used
for regular Society reports in the manner of previous Blue Books.

For those Units who do have existing in-house data collection
facilities the new Database is designed to accept regular up-
loads. I think it is very important that this is carried out on a
regular basis ideally every three months, and that the process
starts as soon as possible rather than leaving it to the end of the
year. I know from our experience with the Liverpool database
that some work was needed to iron out differences in the fields
between the two systems. This isn’t a problem to solve but it has
been necessary to work closely with Dendrite for the last couple
of months to make the up-loads accurate and easy to achieve. I
would encourage all units to get in touch with Dendrite at the
earliest opportunity to ensure that any upload issues are
resolved sooner rather than later.

At the time of writing Dendrite has informed me that since 1st
April when the Database became available, surgeons from 3

units (London-St George’s, Norfolk/Norwich and the Freeman-
Newcastle) have entered data on a total of 305 procedures and
so far there have been no problems or concerns. A further 16
units have registered for either direct data entry or for the use of
the upload facility.

SCTS members will be aware of the recent agreement between
the Royal College of Surgeons and the Department of Health that
individual surgeons’ outcomes from all specialities will
published, as has happened for many years within cardiac
surgery. Although these outcomes will be published within the
current year, for thoracic surgery publication has been deferred
until 2016. This deferment has been agreed largely because of
the Society’s track record of data collection and publication of
patient outcomes, and the recent availability of the Thoracic
Surgical Database. It is therefore our responsibility to see that
the Database develops and builds on the Society’s world class
reputation for the collection and publication of surgical activity
and outcomes.

As always please do not hesitate to get in touch with me directly
if you have any questions. For specific enquiries regarding the
database please contact Peter Walton and his colleagues at
Dendrite Clinical Systems (peter.walton@e-dendrite.com)

Richard D. Page

Richard.page@lhch.nhs.uk

25 July 2013

Many thoracic surgeons work in
hospitals where there are still no

in-house methods for
prospective data collection and

the SCTS Database provides 
a system where this is 

now possible.
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Congratulations 
David Barron and David Jenkins were elected to the Executive.

Wish you a happy retirement
Ahmed Azzu has retired from the University Hospital of Wales, Cardiff. He worked
as a Cardiac Surgeon at Cardiff from 1999 to 2013. Ex-Cardiff Cardiac trainees will
always be grateful to him for his immense generosity with surgical training. 

In Memory
Leon Abrams passed away after a long illness. He was 89. Leon, who was a cardiothoracic surgeon
at the Queen Elizabeth and Childrens’ Hospitals in Birmingham and was the second to perform
surgery on bypass in this country and had made many notable contributions to the speciality. 

New Appointments
Name Hospital Specialty Starting Date

Mr Adam Szafranec Nottingham City Hospital Adult Cardiac January 2013

Mr George Krasopoulos Oxford Heart Centre Cardiac March 2013

Mr Steven Hunter Northern General Hospital, Sheffield Cardiac April 2013

Ms Laura Socci Northern General Hospital, Sheffield Thoracic April 2013

Miss Rashmi Yadav Royal Brompton Hospital Cardiothoracic April 2013

Mr Vassilios Avolonitis St Thomas’ Hospital Adult Cardiac May 2013

Mr Martin Jarvis Castle Hill Hospital Adult Cardiac May 2013

Mr Theo Velissaris University Hospital Southampton Cardiac June 2013

Other Appointments
Mr Arvind Singh Nottingham City Hospital Locum Cardiac Consultant January 2013

Mr Manoj Purohit Blackpool Victoria Hospital Locum Cardiothoracic Consultant June 2013



theBulletin28 July 2013

Diary of 
Forthcoming Events
Date: 5 - 6 July 2013 
Meeting: Advanced Aortic and Mitral Valve Reconstructive

Surgery
Town: Windsor, United Kingdom  
Venue: EACTS House 
Contact: Louise McLeod

Madeira Walk, Windsor, Berkshire, SL4 1EU
Phone: +44 1753 832166
Email: louise.mcleod@eacts.co.uk or info@eacts.co.uk 
Web: www.eacts.org/academy/2013-programme.aspx 

Date: 16 - 20 September 2013 
Meeting: Advanced Module: Valve Surgery, Including

Trancatheter Heart Valves
Town: Windsor, United Kingdom 
Venue: EACTS House 
Contact: Louise McLeod

Madeira Walk, Windsor, Berkshire, SL4 1EU
Phone: +44 1753 832166
Email: louise.mcleod@eacts.co.uk or info@eacts.co.uk 

Date: 19 - 22 September 2013
Meeting: Birmingham Review Course in Cardiothoracic

Surgery
Town: Windsor, United Kingdom 
Venue: Education Centre, Birmingham Heartlands Hospital

B9 5SS
Contact: L.R. Associates – Ms. L. Richardson 

58, Kiln Close, Calvert Green,
Buckingham
MK18 2FD

Phone: 01296 733 823
Email: lorrainerichardson1@btinternet.com
Web: www.birminghamreviewcourse.co.uk

Date: 14 - 15 October 2013 
Meeting: ECMO
Town: Windsor, United Kingdom 
Venue: EACTS House 
Contact: Louise McLeod

Madeira Walk, Windsor, Berkshire, SL4 1EU
Phone: +44 1753 832166
Email: louise.mcleod@eacts.co.uk or info@eacts.co.uk 

Date: 21 - 25 October 2013 
Meeting: Advanced Module: Congenital Surgery
Town: Windsor, United Kingdom 
Venue: EACTS House 
Contact: Louise McLeod

Madeira Walk, Windsor, Berkshire, SL4 1EU
Phone: +44 1753 832166

Email: louise.mcleod@eacts.co.uk or info@eacts.co.uk 

Date: 4 - 8 November 2013 
Town: Windsor, United Kingdom 
Meeting: Advanced Module: Heart Failure: State of the Art

and Future Perspectives
Venue: EACTS House 
Contact: Louise McLeod

Madeira Walk, Windsor, Berkshire, SL4 1EU
Phone: +44 1753 832166

Email: louise.mcleod@eacts.co.uk or info@eacts.co.uk 

Date: 12 November 2013 
Meeting: Leadership and Management Development for

Cardiovascular and Thoracic Surgeons: Part I with
Part II to follow in 2014

Town: Windsor, United Kingdom
Venue: EACTS House 
Contact: Louise McLeod

Madeira Walk, Windsor, Berkshire, SL4 1EU
Phone: +44 1753 832166

Email: louise.mcleod@eacts.co.uk or info@eacts.co.uk 

Date: 21 - 22 November 2013 
Meeting: Evidence Based Surgery
Town: Windsor, United Kingdom
Venue: EACTS House 
Contact: Louise McLeod

Madeira Walk, Windsor, Berkshire, SL4 1EU
Phone: +44 1753 832166

Email: louise.mcleod@eacts.co.uk or info@eacts.co.uk 

Date: 3 - 6 December 2013 
Meeting: Thoracic Surgery Part II
Town: Windsor, United Kingdom 
Venue: EACTS House 
Contact: Louise McLeod

Madeira Walk, Windsor, Berkshire, SL4 1EU
Phone: +44 1753 832166

Email: louise.mcleod@eacts.co.uk or info@eacts.co.uk 

Contact details for courses at
The Royal College of Surgeons of
England, 35-43 Lincolns Inn Fields,
London WC2A 3PE
Tel: +44 (0)20 7869 6300
Fax: +44(0)20 7869 6320
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Across 

1/5A/2/14 Provided notes on zero nourishment in the plan, obey
order to open 6, 15 (2,5,2,3,4,2,4,4,2)

9/28 The lady - too much depth to sort out (4,7)

10 Owner heard to support author (10)

11 Pat’s to flash if playing doctors and nurses (8,5)

14 See 1

16 City rate set out by Lolitas (8)

17 Means to declare how old people are (8)

19 You old chaps neighbouring one Arab (6)

21 Most advanced country, frequently with card (5,2,3,3)

24 Prompts hugging deserter to encourage one with
redeeming features (7,3)

26 Philosopher is not able to report (4)

27 Perverted black stuff in jelly (5)

28 See 9

Down 

2 See 1 Across

3 Regularly ruin cheap pop by being miserable (7)

4 Bulletin putatively includes contribution (5)

5/25 Just depend on university qualification (6)

6/15 Romantic comedy on the 5th of January? (7,5)

7 Love is painful when rejected (4)

8 Rock ‘n’ roll song set, one by them? (7,6)

12 Corporation comes up with acronym, mutually exclusive of
either side (5)

13 Stir at 9, perhaps, or 8 (10)

15 See 6

18 Get new skills in check, putting up painting (7)

20 Creature sounds little more than a pet... (7)

22 ...  big one of which is somewhat anti-German (5)

23 Fold food (4)

25 See 5

crossword
the

by Sam Nashef

Send your solution by 31 December 2013 to: 

Sam Nashef, Papworth Hospital, Cambridge
CB23 3RE or fax to 01480 364744 

Solutions from areas over 10 miles from
Cambridge will be given priority. 

Last issue’s solution

Dear readers of the Bulletin, 

Mr Brackenbury has won the champagne on
so many occasions that the Editor is
concerned about his hepatic function. In
order to protect the health and safety of an
important section of our readership (ie Ted),
we recommend that other readers give him
some serious competition.
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